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Public Works Committee  
Thursday, May 21, 2020 
(Virtual Meeting from Home Sites) 
 
Members Present:  Alderpersons Tom Majewski Lisa Reeves, Sid Boersma, and Mayor Swadley 


Absent/Excused:  Fred Hundt 


Staff:  Public Works Director Brett Hebert, Planning Director Rodney Scheel and Vickie Erdahl 
 
Guests:   
 
Call to Order:  Hebert called the meeting to order @ 6:05 PM 


 


6) Election of Chair and Vice Chair of the Public Works Committee:    
 Reeves nominated Majewski, seconded by Boersma for Chair of the Committee.  Motion 


carried 3-0. 
 Reeves nominated Boersma, seconded by Majewski for Vice-Chair of the Committee.  


Motion carried 3-0. 
 Boersma nominated Hundt for Vice-Chair but there was no second. 
 


1) Communications:   Hebert reported:  


• Stated that the week of May 18-22 is Public Works Week.  At the last city council 
meeting a Proclamation was submitted.  Reeves thanked the department for their hard 
work. 


• Three new seasonals started this week – two for Parks and a Forestry Intern. 
 
 Scheel reported on street projects: 


• Downtown Parking Lots will be done the week of June 8th 
• Prospect Street is slated to begin the week of May 26th 
• Hwy 51(Page to Hoel) will start on June 22nd 


 
 Boersma stated that he had emailed an alternative sidewalk policy which some members had 
not received.  See Item # 5 under Old Business. 
 
2)    Approve April 16, 2020 Meeting Minutes:  Motion by Boersma seconded by Reeves to 
 approve the minutes.  Motion carried 3-0. 


Old Business: 


3) Discussion and Possible Approval to Provide an Additional E-waste Dumpster at the 
 Yard Waste Site or Consider Alternative Curbside Collection Through John’s Disposal: 


 Hebert stated that two options  were proposed. 
  1) a dumpster at the yard waste site to use when  city office not open and 
  2) a curbside collection as part of the bulk collection program at the cost of fifty cents more  
 monthly on a resident’s tax bill. 







 
 Pros for the yard waste site – it would give more opportunity for people who work all week and 
 can’t make it to the city building. On the other side the attendant would not be able to help the 
 person if the TV was of any size and would also have a hard time collecting fees as the site it 
 busy. 
 Pros for city wide pick up is it would be easier for people who have no means to move the TV 
 to another location and it could be done on their time, as the bulky pick up’s are now 
 scheduled. The down side of this is there would be the $6.00 a year fee, it would only allow one 
 TV per month and the fee would be charged to all residents regardless if they use it or not. 
 The committee feels that adding it to a collection would help with compliance.   
  
 Hebert was instructed to contact Johns Disposal for specific details on how a city home 
 collection would work. 
 
4)    Discussion and Possible Approval of an Ordinance Change to Allow Certain Plantings in 
 the Right-of-Way:  Hebert was asked at the April meeting to check how other communities 
 handle planting in the Right-of-Way. Hebert presented the current pertinent ordinances with 
 highlights of information for review and discussion. A treatment policy was also included for 
 review. 
 The committee felt regulations were needed such as no wood structures, no invasive plantings, 
 are kept maintained, no invasive plantings and residents should know that the right of way has 
 multiple utilities in them and should there be an issue, they would lose whatever they put in the 
 right of way.  Trees are already covered under the Chp 64 ordinance. 
 
 Committee is going to review the information further and bring suggestions along with changes 
 to discuss at the June meeting. 
  
5) Discussion and Possible Action on Language Revision to the Sidewalk Policy:  Boersma 
 had submitted an alternative document which members either had not received or could not 
 open.   
 Motioned by Reeves, seconded by Boersma to table this item until the June Meeting.  
 Motion  carried 3-0. 
 
New Business: 


 
7) Downtown Construction Signage Review:  Hebert discussed the various 30” x 30” signs he 


created for strategic placing to locate where downtown parking was available for each of the 
three phases of street construction downtown.  
The work will be taking place on Main Street between Fifth and Page St.  The project 
tentatively scheduled to be complete by August. 
 


8) Review of Downtown Wayfinding and Parking Signage:  Hebert presented various way 
 finding signs he developed to update the old signs and brand the city. Currently the city has 
 22 signs from Chalet Dr. to the Ace Hardware store on Hwy 51 which he feels should be 
 reduced to only nine signs. 
 
The committee asked Brett to reach out and work with the downtown revitalization chair and to 
see what all needs to be on the signs. 







 
 


9) Downtown LED Lighting Update:   Hebert provided a picture of lights that he was 
considering for replacement of the downtown decorative lighting that is currently in place.  The 
pros of replacing are: 


• These lights are 3 X more efficient than the current lights  
• With this type of bulbs, light would be cast down to the sidewalks 
• Projected longevity if over 50,000 hours 
• Estimated to pay for themselves within three years. 
• A ten- year warranty with a cost of $6,000. 


  
 The lights would be replacing the top Acorn portion of what is currently there.  Grants are 


available through WPPI and after the conversion, Stoughton Utilities will cover the 
maintenance of the lights. 


 
10)  Future Agenda Items:  Sidewalk Policy, Alternative E-waste solution, Right-of-Way 


Ordinance, Flowers on Main St 
 
 Moved by Reeves, seconded by Majewski to adjourn the meeting at 6:53 pm.  Motion 


carried 3-0.  Respectfully submitted by Vickie Erdahl 








 
 SIDEWALK INSTALLATION POLICY  
I. PREAMBLE  
This policy has been implemented to promote pedestrian safety in the City of Stoughton, primarily 
for children to and from school and to facilitate exercise walking.  
II. POLICY STATEMENT  
The long-term goal of the City of Stoughton is to install new sidewalks on both sides of every street, 
including cul de sacs. This policy attempts to prioritize the installation of new sidewalks consistent 
with the goals of the City.  
III. ORDINANCE REGULATIONS  
A. Ord. 10-2(a)(6)(c) – Requires sidewalks to be installed on vacant lots at the time of development 
prior to occupancy of the building.  
B. Ord. 66-95 – Requires all new subdivisions to have new sidewalks installed on both sides of every 
street including new subdivisions.  
IV. POLICY  
A. Both sides of all streets undergoing major reconstruction (i.e. curb and gutter).  
B. Small sections of local level streets that may be needed to connect existing sections of sidewalk 
where pedestrian safety needs to be improved or pedestrian volumes are significant.  
C. South and East sides of all collector traffic level streets within the City limits; or the opposite 
sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks.  
D. South and East sides of all local traffic level streets within the City limits; or the opposite sides if 
they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks.  
E. North and West sides of all collector traffic level streets within the City limits; or the opposite 
sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks.  
F. North and West sides of all local traffic level streets within the City limits; or the opposite sides if 
they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks.  
G. Repairs to existing sidewalks will continue consistent with our replacement program based on 
annual funding.  
V. COLLECTOR STREETS  
North-South collector streets (as defined in Master Plan) include: King Street, Lincoln Avenue, Van 
Buren Street, Kingslynn Road, Page Street, Division Street, Fourth Street, and Academy Street. East-
West collector streets include: Kreideman Drive, Wilson Street, Milwaukee Street, Roby Road, 
Jackson Street, Forton Street, Jefferson Street, South Street, and Academy Street.  
ADOPTED BY THE COMMON COUNCIL: October 13, 1997  
S:\Clerks Office\Policies Procedures and Emergency Plans\SIDEWALK INSTALL.docx  
S:\Clerks Office\Policies Procedures and Emergency Plans\SIDEWALK INSTALL.pdf 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 







  Transportation: About 86 percent of respondents believe that the City is walkable and safe for 
pedestrians. When asked to describe opportunities for improvement, many respondents cited a 
need for speed enforcement on Main Street and Page Street, a lack of vehicles that will stop for 
pedestrians in crosswalks, concerns that new businesses in Kettle Park West will not be walkable 
enough, and gaps in the sidewalk network. There were also numerous positive comments about 
blinking pedestrian crossing installed on Page Street. About 69 percent of respondents believe 
that the City is bikeable and safe for bicyclists. When asked to describe opportunities for improvement, 
many respondents cited a need for more bike lanes in the downtown and throughout 
the City, concerns about safety on USH 51, and the need for both driver and bicyclist education 
about the rules of the road. 


 


  Parks and Recreation: Residents were asked to indicate which of the following types of park 
and recreational facilities are currently needed to serve City of Stoughton residents. Respondents 
were asked to choose their top three park facilities, so totals for all options will exceed 100 percent. 
The most commonly-selected option was public river access for passive activities (e.g., river 
views, walking trails, riverside seating, outdoor dining, and music performance spaces), with over 
47 percent of respondents selecting this option. Other top choices included natural areas such as 
nature trails, wildlife viewing areas, interpretive centers (40 percent); bicycle and pedestrian facilities 
(36 percent); and passive community parks (35 percent). Many of those who selected the 
“Other” category stated a desire for an indoor public pool. 


 


Finally, participants were asked to share their top priorities for the City to address over the next decade. 
The group developed a list of priorities, and then each person was provided five sticky dots to 
place next to their preferred priorities. Participants could place as many dots as they would like next 
to any given priority. The top priorities included attracting jobs for the “new economy,” pursuing 
sustainable growth, expanding redevelopment, developing more bicycle/pedestrian trails, and preserving 
historic character 


4. Bicycle and Pedestrian Facilities 
Bicycle and pedestrian facilities are important for a community like Stoughton, where many of the 
City’s primary destinations (e.g., downtown, schools, and parks) are generally within walking or biking 
distance of one another. These facilities are especially important in Stoughton, where schools are 
such an important part of the community and where there is a large percentage of older residents 


B. TRANSPORTATION GOALS, OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES 
Goal: Provide a safe and efficient transportation system that meets the needs of multiple 
users in and around the City. 
Goal: Develop and maintain a comprehensive system of bicycle and pedestrian 
facilities 
in the Stoughton area. 
Objectives: 
a. Ensure that transportation system improvements are coordinated with land development. 
b. Provide a quality transportation system for the growth areas identified on the Future Land Use Map that 
results in safe and convenient access between neighborhoods, employment centers, schools, service centers 
and recreational centers. 
c. Encourage pedestrian-oriented neighborhood designs that support a range of transportation choices as 
new developments are platted and existing neighborhoods are revitalized. 







d. Plan and implement a comprehensive network of sidewalks and bicycle routes in the City that serve 
neighborhoods, schools, parks, playgrounds and activity centers. 
e. Encourage and support regional transit service in Dane County. 
f. Coordinate multi-jurisdictional (Village of McFarland; City of Madison; Towns of Dunn, Rutland, Pleasant 
Springs and Dunkirk; Dane County) and State transportation system improvements in the City’s planning 
area. 
Policies: 
1. Update and enforce the City’s Official Map to reserve sufficient rights-of-way for future arterial and 
collector 
streets, pedestrian and bicycle paths, bridges, and commuter rail facilities. 
2. Work with WisDOT, Dane County, and surrounding jurisdictions to coordinate land use with future 
improvements 
to USH 51, STH 138, and CTHs A, B and N. 
3. Design new or expanded collector roads and an interconnected network of local streets to serve the 
seven Planned Neighborhood growth areas identified on the Future Land Use Map in a manner compatible 
with adjoining land uses, topography, and natural areas. 
4. Require that all future streets in the proposed peripheral growth areas intersect directly across from existing 
streets. 
5. Refine and clarify City policies for requiring sidewalks on new public and private streets. 
6. Establish bicycle paths and routes on local streets throughout the community to connect neighborhoods 
with schools, parks, and shopping. These routes should be identified with appropriate signs. 
7. Work with neighboring jurisdictions, Dane County, and the State to coordinate bicycle and pedestrian 
planning, and planning for potential future alternative transportation corridors such as commuter rail. 
8. Work with the Dane County Specialized Transportation Commission to connect providers of additional 
transportation options to those who require them, such as the elderly, disabled, and children. 
9. Coordinate capital improvements programming with the recommendations presented in this Plan. 


6. Expand and Implement Pedestrian and Bicycle Facilities Plan 
The City should implement a community-wide pedestrian way and bicycle route system to forward 
both transportation and recreation objectives. In 2017, the City updated its bicycle plan. These 
recommendations 
are reflected on Map 9. The City should organize its implementation efforts around a 
continuous sidewalk system, new bike lanes, an expanded multi-use trail network, and providing regional 
connections. 


Expand Sidewalk System 
The City should require sidewalks 
on both sides of all existing and proposed 
collector streets, and on both 
sides of key routes to schools, parks, 
and other community facilities with 
heavy foot traffic. Other sidewalks 
or paths should be provided within 
neighborhoods where necessary to 
maintain relatively direct connections 
between destinations when 
they are not available on local streets 
(e.g., between a residential neighborhood 
and adjacent shopping area). 
This is especially important at the 
ends of cul-de-sacs (see the adjacent 







figure). Paths designed exclusively to 
serve the neighborhood should be maintained by a homeowners’ association as a neighborhood 
amenity. 
The City should also continue to implement pedestrian improvements in the downtown, along the 
USH 51 corridor throughout the community, and in the Redevelopment and Rehabilitation Areas 
recommended in this Plan (see Map 7). The City should ensure that all pedestrian crossings at major 
intersections are properly designed to provide maximum safety to those crossing these streets. Pedestrian 
access should be carefully considered during site plan reviews and all new development projects 
should be required to accommodate the needs of pedestrians, bicyclists, and the physically challenged. 








	


	


June	4,	2020	
	
The	City	of	Stoughton	
Attn:	Brett	Hebert	–	Director	of	Public	Works	
2439	County	Hwy	A	
Stoughton,	WI	53589	
	
Re:	Curbside	Electronics	Collection	Proposal	
	
Brett,		
	
Johns	Disposal	would	be	glad	to	provide	curbside	electronics	collection	to	all	homes	in	the	
City	as	a	part	of	our	new	call-in	bulk	program.	Should	the	City	choose	to	add	this	option,	
residents	will	be	able	 to	dispose	of	up	 to	 two	qualified	household	electronics	at	 the	curb	
each	 year.	 Each	 electronics	 collection	will	 constitute	 the	 entire	 bulk	 items	 collection	 (i.e.	
residents	may	dispose	of	one	pile	of	bulk	garbage	/	recycling	OR	one	[1]	electronic	item.)	
With	 this	 new	 program,	 residents	 may	 substitute	 any	 two	 (2)	 of	 their	 twelve	 bulk	
collections	to	dispose	one	item	each	year.	Sample	contract	amendment	language	is	included	
on	page	2	of	this	proposal.	Each	collection	must	be	scheduled	on	the	phone	with	our	office	
in	the	same	way	that	a	bulk	pickup	is	scheduled.	We	will	provide	this	service	 for	$0.50	
per	 home	 per	month.	 All	 electronics	 collected	 in	 the	 City	will	 be	 recycled	 according	 to	
state	and	local	laws.	
	
This	 program	 can	 be	 provided	 to	 City	 residents	 at	 a	 reduced	 rate	 from	 our	 standard	
electronics	 pickup	 charge	 ($50.00	 /	 item	 in	 2020)	 due	 to	 the	 new	 call-in	 bulk	 pickup	
program.	This	program	will	 reduce	 traffic	at	 the	City’s	new	public	works	 facility	and	add	
both	convenience	and	value	to	residents.	Johns	Disposal	can	start	this	program	at	any	time	
during	the	current	year	if	approved	by	the	City.	
	
Please	do	not	hesitate	to	reach	out	to	me	directly	at	262-473-4700	ext.	224	if	you	have	any	
questions	about	this	proposal	or	would	like	to	schedule	a	meeting.			
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Johns Disposal Proposed Electronics Collection Contract Language 
 
 
 


Current contract language: 
 
4.  COLLECTION of BULK ITEMS. Residents are required to call the Contractors office 


during regular business hours to have bulk items removed. Items will be collected within 7-
days of the call. Residents will be allowed one bulk items collection per month. Items 
collected with the bulk items pickup include: 
• Furniture 
• Appliances (including microwaves and items containing CFC’s such as refrigerators) 
• Automotive tires, truck tires and tractor tires provided that tires over 42” in diameter 


are quartered (2 per week, 8 per year) 
• Drain oil in one (1) gallon or larger containers with secure lids that are labeled as 


‘drain oil’ 
• Automotive batteries 
• Earth, rocks, concrete, loose construction and demolition materials are included with 


bulk items collection if contained in 32-gallon cans that weigh less than 60 pounds 
(no limit on the number of cans). 


 
 
 
 
Add the following: 
 


“Household electronics, including TV’s (tube, projection, and flat screen), monitors (both 
CRT and flat screen), computers (desktop, laptop, netbook, notebook and tablets), small 
fax machines, printers, scanners, e-readers, DVD, DVR, VCR and other video players will 
be collected and included in the bulk program. Each scheduled electronics collection may 
include ONE (1) electronic item and will constitute the entire bulk collection. Each 
residence will be permitted up to TWO (2) household electronic pickups per year in place 
of their regular bulk items collection. Commercial / industrial electronics, such as copiers, 
dental chairs, X-ray machines, or similar items designed for commercial use will not be 
included in this program.”    








 


OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA 
Notice is hereby given that the Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton, Wisconsin will 
hold a regular Public Works Meeting as indicated on the date, time and location given below. 


 


Meeting of the: 
Date /Time: 
Location: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Members: 


Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton  
Thursday, June 18, 2020 at 6:00 pm 
Virtual Meeting 


Please join my meeting from your computer, tablet or smartphone.  
https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/164518685  
You can also dial in using your phone.   
United States: +1 (571) 317-3112  
Access Code: 164-518-685  


 
 Tom Majewski, Sid Boersma, Lisa Reeves, Fred Hundt, Mayor Tim Swadley 


Item #   CALL TO ORDER 
1. Communications  
2. Approve Minutes of the May 21, 2020 Meeting 


Item #   OLD BUSINESS         
3. Discussion and Possible Approval to Add E-waste Collection Curbside Through John’s Disposal 
4. Discussion and Possible Approval of an Ordinance Change to Allow Certain Plantings in the 


Right-of-Way 
5. Discussion and Possible Action on Language Revision to the Sidewalk Policy  


Item #   NEW BUSINESS 
6. Council Representatives to the Tree Commission and Cemetery Board Appointments to 


Committee 
7. Construction Update 
8. Future Agenda Items 


      9.     Adjourn  
    


   ADJOURNMENT                                                                                                
 
cc: Council Members, City Leadership Team, City Attorney Matthew P. Dregne, 


Library Administrative Assistant Sarah Monette, City Clerk Holly Licht, Tim Onsager 
Stoughton School District, Judi Krebs, stoughtonreporter@wcinet.com,  
stoughtoneditor@wcinet.com , Stoughton Newspaper/WI State Journal/Capital Times 
 
 


NOTE: AN EXPANDED MEETING MAY CONSTITUTE A QUORUM OF THE CITY COUNCIL 
 
 



https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/164518685

mailto:stughtonreporter@wcinet.com

mailto:stoughtoneditor@wcinet.com






           
           
           
           
           
           
           


            
            
  


Date: March 13, 2020 
 
To: Public Works Committee 
 
From: Brett Hebert, Director of Public Works 
 
Subject: Plantings in the ROW   
 
At the last Public Works Committee meeting I was asked to look into ordinances to allow planting in the Right-
of-Way (ROW).  Ultimately, this is a policy decision that will need to be made by the Committee and then 
Council. Below are our current ordinances that apply to plantings in the ROW and I also included a sample 
ordinance that allows for plantings in the ROW.  I look forward to the discussion at our next meeting to discuss 
the particulars involving allowing plantings in the ROW. 
 


Current City of Stoughton Pertinent Ordinances and Proposed Revisions 
 
Ordinance 64-9 Street and Right-of-Way Use 
(g) Private property in street rights-of-way.  


(1) Private property adjacent to streets, in street rights-of-way, is permitted as follows: 
(21)  Permit required. A permit from the street superintendent Public Works Department shall be 


required for the following:  


Any structure, installation or construction adjacent to the street, in the public right-of-way or park row 
terrace, of private property for longer than 90 consecutive days, such as lamp posts, hitching posts, 
benches, sculpture or other art, decoration or improvement. 
 
(2) Excludes all approved plantings within the ord _____ Plantings in the Terrace.  


  
Sec. 58-10 – Public Nuisance Affecting Peace and Safety 


58-10(4) Obstruction of intersections. All trees, hedges, billboards or other obstructions which prevent 
persons driving vehicles on public streets, alleys or highways from obtaining a clear view of traffic when 
approaching an intersection or pedestrian crosswalk.  


 


 


 


 


 


CITY OF STOUGHTON 
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 
2439 County Rd A, Stoughton, WI  53589 
(608) 877-8684   Office 
(608) 877-8387   Fax 
 


BRETT HEBERT 
Director of Public Works 
BHebert@ci.stoughton.wi.us 







City of Stoughton Plantings in the ROW Ordinance - DRAFT 


Sec. ___ PLANTINGS IN THE TERRACES. 


 
 (1) Purpose.  To establish criteria for private plantings and landscaping features within the terrace portion of 


the public right-of-way. This ordinance will allow for the permissive use of the terrace without the need 
for additional permits, provided such use does not interfere with the public's use of the space. Uses 
inconsistent with this Section may be subject to penalty hereunder, or may require approval under 
other Sections of these Ordinance. Uses consistent with this Section are an exception to the privilege in 
street requirements under Section 64-9 and Section 58-10 as they are being permitted by general 
ordinance affecting the whole public as allowed for under Wis. Stat. § 66.0425(1).  


 
(2) Definitions. For the purposes of this section, the following definitions apply:  


(a) "Occupant" is any person who legally resides in a residential property immediately adjacent to a 
terrace, including any individual condominium owner within a condominium development.  


(b) "Owner" is the person who has legal title to a property immediately adjacent to a terrace, and, for 
multi-unit properties, includes condominium associations.  


(c) "Permissible plantings" are those plants, other than trees and shrubs, and landscape features that 
have been deemed permissible plantings under subsection (3).  


(d) "Terrace" is that portion of the public right-of-way in between the curb or road-way and the 
adjoining lot line, whether or not the area is occupied by a sidewalk or multi-use path.  


 
(3) Permissible Plantings. The owner of a property may plant, maintain and cultivate, or allow an occupant or 
tenant of the property to plant, maintain and cultivate, certain plants and landscaping features within the 
terrace adjoining the owner's property if said plantings and landscaping features are consistent with the 
requirements of this subsection. Plantings may not include any trees or shrubs, the planting of which are 
subject to Section 64-14 of the City of Stoughton Code of Ordinances. Plantings and landscape features are 
permissible plantings under this subsection if the following conditions are met:  


(a) Approved Plantings. Any non-woody plantings that are commonly found in vegetable gardens, 
flower gardens or landscaping are allowed as long as those planting adhere to the specifications 
in section 3(c). Any plant species that are deemed invasive and regulated under Wis. Admin. 
Code ch. NR 40, or elsewhere in these ordinances, are not allowed.  


(b) Landscaping Features. Landscaping features meant to protect approved plantings, such as mulch, 
small rocks or other similar features, shall be allowed provided the materials are stable, do not 
create any potential public safety hazard, and are easily removable. Temporary wire fencing, 
lattices, vegetable cages and the like, are permissible landscaping features if necessary to assist 
the establishment of approved plantings, but must be removed at the end of the growing 
season and may not be more than thirty (30) inches high.   


(c) Planting Specifications. To ensure public safety and access to public facilities, the following 
specification must be adhered to when placing any approved plantings or features within the 
terrace area:  


1. Plantings may not be placed closer than one (1) foot from the back of the curb and 
sidewalk and shall be four (4) feet from a driveway apron.  


2. Plantings shall not exceed a height of thirty ((30) inches. 
3. Plantings may not be placed within six (6) feet of a fire hydrant. 
4. Plantings around mailboxes are allowed to have a zero (0) setback from the curb and 


driveway apron and may only extend no more than five (5) feet from the base of the 
mailbox.  







(d) Prohibited Landscape Features. Raised planters, pots, concrete planters, carriage walks, irrigation 
equipment and the like, are not landscaping features subject to this subdivision, but rather are 
encroachments subject to the privileges in street ordinance in Section 64-9(g).   


 


(4) Maintenance of Approved Plantings and Landscaping Features.  
(a). Approved plantings and landscaping features shall be maintained in a safe and orderly manner, 


free of any unapproved planting or landscaping feature and in the areas allowed section 3(c).  
(b). Under no circumstances shall an approved planting or landscaping feature obstruct or endanger 


the public's use of a roadway, sidewalk or other multi-use path, and all approved plantings and 
landscaping features shall be maintained so as not to interfere with the public's right of travel 
over these areas, or the visibility required to exit private driveways.  


 
(5) Responsibility. The owner or occupant responsible for the permissible plantings accepts full responsibility 


for the care and maintenance of the permissible plantings, and understands that permissible plantings 
in the terrace are made at their own risk, and that they may be removed at any time by the City without 
compensation. The owner or occupant seeking to place permissible plantings in the terrace is 
responsible for contacting Digger's Hotline to identify and mark any underground utilities prior to 
digging within the right-of-way. 


  
(6) Removal.  It is understood that the terrace area is dedicated to the public and should the need arise to 


maintain infrastructure within the right of way, plantings or other approved features may be removed, 
at no cost to the city or any other utility permitted to use the terrace within the public right-of-way.  


 
(7) Penalty. Any plants or shrubbery planted or maintained on any terrace contrary to the provisions of this 


ordinance shall be removed. The enforcement of this ordinance shall be under the supervision of the 
Director of Public Works or their designee. 


  
Upon default of any person ordered to remove said plants or shrubbery, the Director of Public Works or 
their designee may cause said plants or shrubbery to be removed. If the property owner fails to remove 
the planting in a reasonable amount, any incurred removal costs shall be assessed against the lot 
adjoining the terrace upon which the plants or shrubbery were located. Prosecution under this section 
shall not bar the City from causing the plants or shrubbery to be removed, nor shall the City's removal 
of the plants or shrubbery bar prosecution hereunder.  


 
 
 
Respectfully, 
 
 
Brett Hebert 
Director of Public Works 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







 
 








SIDEWALK INSTALLATION PLAN & POLICY 
2/20/2020  Draft – Public Works Committee 


I. PREAMBLE 
This policy has been implemented to promote pedestrian safety in the City of Stoughton, primarily 
for children to and from school and to facilitate exercise walking. 


II. POLICY STATEMENT 
The long-term goal of the City of Stoughton is to install new sidewalks on both sides of every 
street, including cul de sacscul-de-sacs. This policy attempts to prioritize the installation of new 
sidewalks consistent with the goals of the City. During design, special construction issues may be 
identified that may warrant special consideration.  In those situations, the Common Council may 
approve a deviation from the strict adherence to this Policy. 


III. ORDINANCE REGULATIONS 


A. Ord. 10-2 (a)(6)(c) – Requires sidewalks to be installed on vacant lots at the time 
of development prior to occupancy of the building. 


B. Ord. 66-95 -706 – Requires all new subdivisions to have new sidewalks installed 
on both sides of every street including new subdivisions. 


I V .  POLI C Y 


A. Both sides of all streets undergoing major reconstruction (i.e. curb and gutter). 
B. Small sections of local level streets that may be needed to connect existing sections 


of sidewalk where pedestrian safety needs to be improved or pedestrian volumes 
are significant. 


C. South and East sides of all collector traffic level streets within the City limits; or 
the opposite sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks. 


D. South and East sides of all local traffic level streets within the City limits; or the 
opposite sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks. 


E. North and West sides of all collector traffic level streets within the City limits; or 
the opposite sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks. 


F. North and West sides of all local traffic level streets within the City limits; or the 
opposite sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks. 


G. Repairs to existing sidewalks will continue consistent with our replacement 
program based on annual funding. 


V. COLLECTOR STREETS 
North-South collector streets (as defined in Master Plan) include: King Street, Lincoln Avenue, 
Van Buren Street, Kingslynn Kings Lynn Road, Page Street, Division Street, Fourth Street, Hoel 
Avenue, Veterans Road, Racetrack Road, Oak Opening Drive, Johnson Street, and Academy 
Street. East-West collector streets include: Main Street, Hamilton Street, Greig Trail, Kreideman 
Drive, Wilson Street, Milwaukee Street, Roby Road, Jackson Street, Forton Street, Jefferson 
Street, South Street, and Academy Street. 
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SIDEWALK INSTALLATION POLICY 
Riley Proposal 5-21-2020 


 
 
I. PREAMBLE 
This policy has been implemented to promote pedestrian safety in the City of Stoughton, primarily 
for children to and from school and to facilitate exercise walking. 
 
II. POLICY STATEMENT 
The long-term goal of the City of Stoughton is to install and maintain sidewalks to promote a 
walkable and safe environment for its citizens. This policy attempts to prioritize the installation of 
new sidewalks consistent with the goals of the City, and taking into consideration the factors set 
forth in IV below.  
The long-term goal of the City of Stoughton is to install new sidewalks on both sides of every 
street, including cul de sacs. This policy attempts to prioritize the installation of new sidewalks 
consistent with the goals of the City. 
 
III. ORDINANCE REGULATIONS 
 


A. Ord. 10-2(a)(6)(c) – Requires sidewalks to be installed on vacant lots at the time of 
development prior to occupancy of the building. 


B. Ord. 66-95 – Requires all new subdivisions to have new sidewalks installed on both 
sides of every street including new subdivisions. 


 
IV. POLICY 
 


A. Any Committee recommending the installation of sidewalks for any street undergoing 
major reconstruction and/or a new sidewalk installation in older neighborhoods where there 
are presently not sidewalks, shall consider each of the factors listed below on a cost/benefit 
analysis prior to recommending any such installation. The Committee shall articulate in 
writing its conclusion with respect to the cost/benefit analysis of each factor for any 
recommendation from the Committee to install sidewalks under this section.  


 1. The level of vehicular and pedestrian traffic for the street where installation is 
 recommended. 
 2. Environmental concerns, including the loss of mature trees, gardens and green 
 space and the effect of replacing permeable surfaces with impermeable surfaces 
 including, but not limited to,  the increase in surface water runoff.   
 3. Any physical characteristics which would substantially increase the cost of the 
 installation such as the need for retaining walls, the loss of mature trees and adjacent 
 property lot sizes and structures. 
 4. Budgetary concerns including any factors that increase the cost of the sidewalk 
 installation, the cost to the City of borrowing funds to complete the sidewalk 
 installation and that cost’s impact, if any, on the City’s general budget.   
 5. The Committee should also consider the unique characteristics of the 
 neighborhood for proposed sidewalk installation and the wishes of the property 
 owners and neighborhood as articulated at public hearing or via written submissions. 
 These considerations can be addressed via comment as opposed to a cost/benefit 
 analysis.  
 Any recommendation for the installation of sidewalks under this section shall be 







 submitted to the Council in writing to include the required analysis as set forth in 
 this section.  
 
A. Both sides of all streets undergoing major reconstruction (i.e. curb and gutter). 
 
B. Small sections of local level streets that may be needed to connect existing sections 


of sidewalk where pedestrian safety needs to be improved or pedestrian volumes 
are significant. 


C. South and East sides of all collector traffic level streets within the City limits; or 
the opposite sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks. 


D. South and East sides of all local traffic level streets within the City limits; or the 
opposite sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks. 


E. North and West sides of all collector traffic level streets within the City limits; or 
the opposite sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks. 


F. North and West sides of all local traffic level streets within the City limits; or the 
opposite sides if they will connect existing logical sections of sidewalks. 


G. Repairs to existing sidewalks will continue consistent with our replacement 
program based on annual funding. 


 
V. COLLECTOR STREETS 
North-South collector streets (as defined in Master Plan) include: King Street, Lincoln Avenue, 
Van Buren Street, Kingslynn Road, Page Street, Division Street, Fourth Street, and Academy 
Street. East-West collector streets include: Kreideman Drive, Wilson Street, Milwaukee Street, 
Roby Road, Jackson Street, Forton Street, Jefferson Street, South Street, and Academy Street. 
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